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CONVENTION + vISITORS BUREAU




Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
April 11, 2018
Muirfield Village Golf Club

Board Members Present: Phil Smith, Pete Fingerhut, Dave Cecutti, Gerrilyn Rozich, Frank Willson, Heather Baxter, Bob Hoying, Sondra Kowaluk, Becky Miller, Dr. David Lee, Michelle Crandall, Tim Wolfe, Clay Rose
Board Members Absent: Amy Numbers, Craig Baldridge, Eric Belfrage, Nichole Brinker
Guests: Chris Amorose Groomes, Dublin City Council; Jane Fox, Dublin City Council; Cathy DeRosa, Dublin City Council; Sue Burness, City of Dublin; Dan Sullivan, the Memorial Tournament; Bo Bentele, Homewood Suites; Tim Lecklider, Franklin County; John Stevenson, Residence Inn
Staff: Scott Dring, Pat King, Allie Humes, Josh Bricker, Sara Blatnik, Katie Rich, Will Fletcher (Jerome High School)
Board Action Items:

· Sondra Kowaluk made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda, which included the February Board Meeting Minutes and March 2018 Financials. Frank Willson seconded. All approved.
· Becky Miller made a motion to accept the 2019-22 Strategic Plan. Dr. David Lee seconded. All approved.

Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Phil welcomed the Board and guests to the April Board Meeting. Attendees introduced themselves and Phil thanked Dan Sullivan and Heather Baxter from the Memorial Tournament for hosting.
II.  Memorial Tournament Preview


Dan Sullivan provided a few highlights for the upcoming 43rd annual Memorial Tournament. There will be added hospitality experiences on the 6th and 12th holes and there will be several partnerships with Bridge Park, including the Forefest and volunteer check-in. He also noted that Tiger Woods comeback has been a great boast for the PGA Tour. Heather shared the print ads and the television advertisement.
III.  Consent Agenda


a. Consent Agenda Approval – Sondra Kowaluk made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda, which included the February Board Meeting Minutes and March 2018 Financials. Frank Willson seconded. All approved.
b. Financials – Staff provided the financials on Monday as part of the Consent Agenda. Fiscal Year-To-Date bed tax revenue thru the month of January totaled $764,359 an increase of 5.58 percent from FY17 and a 3.1 percent increase vs. the YTD budget of $741,000. Staff provided the financials earlier in the week and the committee reviewed and discussed. The current total in the checking and saving accounts after March is $188,582.38. Account receivables total $18,950 due to the 2018 Destination Guide partners. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $183,000. Through March, total expenses year-to-date stand at 65 percent and the total incomes year-to-date stand at 73.4 percent. All account lines are where they should be at this point of the fiscal year. The Bureau’s Executive Committee reviews and the Finance Committee receives detailed financials on a monthly basis.
c. 2017-18 Sales & Marketing Plan Results – Sara provided results from a mini-series of four “how-to videos” featuring Dublin’s Irish Approved Businesses was launched this month by the Bureau. The videos were released leading up to St. Patrick’s Day reminding visitors it doesn’t have to be St. Patrick’s Day to enjoy Irish fun in Dublin. The videos have already earned nearly 20,000 views. Sara showed the mini-series videos. Josh noted that the United States Archery Championships will be held in August and in 2019 as well. He said a unique partnership with the Ohio High School Athletic Association (OHSAA) has generated more than 1,000 room nights for Dublin hotels over the past few years. The partnership also generates tremendous exposure for the City of Dublin and guarantees that a portion of visiting schools stay in Dublin hotels. Dublin hosted half (16) of the participating basketball teams this year.
IV.  Executive Committee Report
a. 2019-2022 Strategic Plan – Phil provided a draft of the Strategic Plan Schematic that was sent to the Board last month. The draft was based on information from Board and Industry Survey, Board Planning Session and results from the last Strategic Plan. Phil reviewed the plan and the four key strategic initiatives. Becky Miller made a motion to accept the 2019-22 Strategic Plan. Dr. David Lee seconded. All approved.

b. FY19 Board of Directors – Phil noted that Frank Willson has been re-appointed by Dublin City Council for another 3-year term as City Council Representative on the Board. He is the other representative. There will be two openings on the DCVB Board of Directors for FY19. Sondra Kowaluk (at-large) and Becky Miller (hotel representative from the Embassy Suites) will both term out. Scott will work with the Dublin Hotel General Managers next week to determine the Hotel Representative replacement for Becky (Tim Wolfe with the Marriott NW is the other hotel representative). That will be determined by May 15.
c. Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance – The Strategic Alliance has great momentum and several organizations have shown interest in joining the group. The Alliance determined that the core group will remain intact with the current organizations, but it will work with others as needed. Scott shared a few examples of action items from the past meeting, including: Cultural Events/Founders Event – The City’s Friendship Committee agreed to assist the Alliance in helping to create future cultural events in Downtown Dublin. Next steps will be outlined and brought to the April meeting; Farmers Market – Bridge Park will establish a Farmer’s Market starting in June and will invite Historic Dublin merchants to participate; Expanding Events – We will discuss at the next meeting the potential of expanding current events, such as the Chili Cookoff. An example is the Bureau’s Fairy Door Trail which now includes Kilwin’s in Bridge Park. The Alliance meets monthly.
V.  Executive Director Report

a. FY19 Budget, Sales & Marketing Plan – Staff will begin working on the FY19 Budget in the coming weeks. Scott noted that he will submit the first draft of the FY19 Budget to the Executive Committee on May 11. The Executive Committee will meet on Friday, May 25 to review the budget prior full Board approval at the June meeting. Scott noted that elements of the new Strategic Plan will be included in the FY19 Budget.
b. Media Relations – Scott noted there has been an aggressive effort this year to generate media coverage in the regional and national media. The Bureau’s efforts have been very targeted toward our key feeder markets with several successes including features in morning and noon television shows in Detroit and Indianapolis. Staff secured a great feature in USA TODAY several weeks ago. We are going to send out an “in the news” email on a quarterly basis starting next week that will provide links to these media placements.
c. Dublin Fieldhouse – Bob Hoying provided an update on the Bridge Park Center. He announced the facility has received a $1 million grant from the State of Ohio and staff is refining the financial plan and will present to Dublin City Council in the next three months. He said the ability to attract events and serve residents would be a game-changer for the community.  
d. Ohio Tourism Day – The State’s Ohio Tourism Day will be held May 9 on the Ohio Statehouse Lawn – it’s a great opportunity to promote all the great things Ohio has to offer residents and visitors. The Bureau will be partnering with the Memorial Tournament and will have the tournament trophy at its booth.
VI.   Regional Campaign
The Bureau and Fahlgren Mortine presented the 2018 Regional Awareness Campaign. Scott provided results from the previous two campaigns, which resulted in an increase of occupancy rates during the time the campaign was run between April – August. Occupancy rates for that timeframe increased from 73% to 78%. Scott noted that the occupancy increase equated to 22,000 new hotel stays in Dublin and $2.3 million in room revenue, that revenue does not include the overall economic impact of restaurants, attractions, etc. It also equates to $460,000 per each percentage point increase. Weekend occupancy during April-August increased from 66% to 73% or 8,000 new rooms generating $840,000. Bed tax revenue increased 14% during the timeframe as well. Scott noted that the timeframe not during the regional campaign increased 7%, meaning the majority of the bed tax growth occurred during the campaign.
Sara presented the 2018 campaign that focuses on the markets of Detroit, Indianapolis, Charleston/Huntington and Pittsburgh and includes a mix of digital, prospecting and retargeting, billboards and transit shelters. A copy of the presentation is available upon request. 
VII.   Industry Roundtable/Other
City of Dublin – The pedestrian bridge will be completed late in 2019 and the park sometime shortly thereafter. The City will introduce Lime Bikes on May 5, which will include 200 bikes with no racks. The Bureau has worked with local hotels to secure a supply of bikes for visitors.
Bridge Park – The Avenue will be opening at the end of April. The west side of Crawford Hoying’s development has been all leased and ground has broken for a new office building next to the Exchange. Still working on a grocery store tenant for D-block.
Columbus Zoo – Bringing back the dinosaurs and a potential new elephant. There is a new region of Zoombezi Bay that includes an obstacle course with two new rides.

Frank Willson – He noted that the Dublin Irish Festival is having conversations with Scott regarding collaboration with the Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance.

· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, June 11, Noon, Ohio University
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
